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The submissions on this file and the Inspector's report were considered at a Board 

meeting held on 04/11/2019.  

 

The Board decided to refuse permission for the following reasons and 

considerations. 

 

Reasons and Considerations 

 

Having regard to the location of the site within the development boundary of Durrow, 

to the size of the site, to the zoning objective which applies to the site, which is 

‘Residential 2 – to provide for new residential development, residential services and 

community facilities’ and the development management standard DM03 (density of 

residential development) which states that the number of dwellings to be provided on 

a site should be determined with reference to the document Sustainable Residential 

Development in Urban Areas – Guidelines for Planning Authorities, 2009’, as 

recorded in the Laois County Development Plan 2017-2023, to the availability of 

supporting infrastructure, and to the pattern of existing residential development in the 

environs of the site, it is considered that the proposed development of a single 

dwelling would not constitute efficient use of zoned and serviced residential land, 

given the location of the site within the town of Durrow and considering the density 

range for edge of small towns and villages, as recommended in the Ministerial 

Guidelines, ‘Sustainable Residential Development in Urban Areas – Guidelines for 

Planning Authorities, 2009’ published by the Department of Environment, Heritage 

and Local Government.  The proposed development would, be contrary to these 

Ministerial Guidelines and to the relevant provisions of the Laois County 

Development Plan 2017-2023 and would, therefore, be contrary to the proper 

planning and sustainable development of the area. 
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In deciding not to accept the Inspector's recommendation to grant permission, the 

Board noted the commentary of Laois County Council, in its request for Further 

Information, which refers to the large size of the site, its zoning as Residential 2 land 

and the availability of supporting infrastructure. In this regard the Board considered 

that the issues of zoning, site location and availability of services, as expressed in 

the application file by the County Council, are fundamental to a determination of the 

proper planning and sustainable development of this site and to the specific 

assessment of this application for a single dwelling. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Board Member  Date: 05/11/2019 

 Chris McGarry   

 

 


